Aberffraw to Abermenai SAC – Newborough Forest Position Statement
The Welsh Assembly Government recognises that there are a number of considerations to be taken into account in managing Newborough Forest. These include recreational needs and the conservation needs of the protected species on the site, as well as the requirements arising from the site’s various nature conservation designations. We seek to reconcile the potential tensions between these considerations wherever possible, whilst complying with the legal obligations in relation to the Special Area of Conservation (SAC) of which Newborough Forest forms a part.

The legal obligations in relation to the SAC include a requirement to establish conservation measures that meet the ecological requirements of the particular habitat types and species for which the SAC has been designated: such measures must be designed to maintain or restore these habitats and species at favourable conservation status (FCS). Legal proceedings may be brought against the United Kingdom if these obligations are not complied with.

It appears likely that the initial removal of about 100m of coastal trees this autumn would contribute to remobilising the underlying dunes, which are habitat types for which the SAC has been designated (embryonic shifting dunes and shifting dunes along the shoreline with Ammophila arenaria). This would help to address the ecological requirements of these habitat types, and assist in restoring them to FCS.

The Welsh Assembly Government supports the work proposed for this autumn on the grounds that it will address both public safety and tree health issues, and will also be consistent with the legal obligations in relation to the SAC and assist in restoring the relevant habitat types to FCS. We have emphasised, however, that every care should be taken, in carrying out the proposed work, to preserve the well-being of protected species (including red squirrels) as far as possible, and that any legal requirements in relation to the protection of those species must be complied with.

Welsh Assembly Government support for this phase of work should not be interpreted as implying support for any further forest clearance or other courses of action. Subsequent operations should be in accordance with the new management plan, which will include scientific monitoring.
In the meantime, ongoing forest management of the other areas of Newborough Forest will continue to apply a full range of techniques to ensure that the forest is managed in line with best practice and in a manner which delivers as wide a range of objectives as possible. We expect the revised plan currently under development by Forestry Commission Wales with advice from CCW to be presented to the Newborough Liaison Partnership in September 2009. 

It has been suggested by CCW and others that a substantial part of the plantation at Newborough could gradually be converted from mono-culture plantation to Atlantic dune woodland, a UK BAP priority habitat that has been lost from the British Isles.  The Welsh Assembly Government has not yet formed a view on this proposal.
